CANYONVILLE CITY COUNCIL

MEETING MINUTES
REGULAR SESSION 7:00 P.M.
TUESDAY MARCH 16, 2020
REGULAR SESSION 
I. CALL TO ORDER AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:
Mayor Young called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and all joined in the Pledge of Allegiance and prayer.
II.
ROLL CALL:

COUNCIL PRESENT:
 Mayor Young, Councilors Coleman, Barton, Freeman, and Young. 

COUNCIL ABSENT:   None.
STAFF PRESENT:
 Administrator/Recorder Evans Finance and Deputy Recorder Bennett. 
STAFF ABSENT:
 None.
III.
AGENDA REVIEW AND/OR ADDITIONS:
1. Approval of minutes for February 18, 2020.
Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor Freeman seconded a motion to approve the minutes for February 18, 2020.  Mayor Young, Councilors Coleman, Young, Freeman, and Barton voted “yes”.  No “nays”.  The motion carried.
IV.
COUNCIL BUSINESS:
1. Renew Contract with Dyer Partnership for City Engineering Services.
Dyer Partnership has been the City engineer of record for the last ten years.  They have provided

excellent assistance to the City staff and are extremely familiar with the infrastructure and the

operations of the utilities.  They are requesting an increase to their hourly rates due to the new

Corporate Activity Tax instituted by the State of Oregon.  
Councilor Coleman, and Councilor Barton seconded a motion to approve the extension of the Dyer Partnership contract for a p.  Mayor Young, Councilors Coleman, Young, Freeman, and Barton voted “yes”.  No “nays”.  The motion carried.
2. Update on the Sewer Plant Upgrade.

The City has recently experienced two major issues with the sewer plant upgrade.  

Programable Logic Control (PLC):  This is the brains of the entire sewer plant operations.  It tells

all the machinery what to do and when.  When the unit arrived, staff found the it had fallen over on

its face during shipping.  It appeared that the shipper did not strap the unit up right and therefore, had

fallen before or during transport.  The unit was returned to the manufacturer who then removed the 

dent and fixed the handle.  The wanted to return it back to the plant which concerned staff.  There is
no way to make sure that any of the components inside the unit have not been damaged in some way. 

The manufacture said they tested the system and it worked fine.  The City will not accept the repaired 

unit.  We are requesting a brand-new unit with will take about six weeks to build.
Council is in total agreement with staff and the engineer.

Corporate Activity Tax (CAT):  On May 16,2019, the Governor signed House Bill 3427

establishing a new Oregon Corporate Activity Tax.  It went into effect starting January 1, 2020.

Once a corporation reaches earnings of $1 million, they are required to pay $250.00 plus .57% on

anything over the $1 million.  Since there is still about $6 million worth of work left on the sewer

plant this will result in a cost to the City.  Staff has been trying to figure out how we insure we are not 

being charged for capital gained on their other projects.  The contractor was informed that we will

need to have a copy of what they submitted to the government and a worksheet as to how 

much of the income came from the sewer plant.  We also must find out if the City is liable for the

tax to the subcontractors.  City is checking with our attorney.  
3.  Park Rental Policy and Fees.
The Canyonville Park is starting to get busy for the summer.  We have a few people that reserve the park for one day during several weeks which cuts the amount of days that are open for others to reserve.  These people with one day reserved for several weeks are from outside the City.  They reserve the park way in advance which makes it tough for our own citizens to find a day to reserve the park.
Staff recommends Council establish the following policies regarding the park:

· No one should be allowed to reserve the park for more than two times during the summer.

· A non-refundable fee of $25.00 and a deposit of $25.00 should be charged for citizens of Canyonville who rent the pavilion.

· A non-refundable fee of $50.00 and a Deposit of $50.00 should be charged for non-residents of Canyonville who rent the pavilion.

Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor Freeman seconded a motion adopt the policies and fees as recommended.  Mayor Young, Councilors Coleman, Young, Freeman, and Barton voted “yes”.  No “nays”.  The motion carried.
4. Notary Services.
Most of the notaries that are done by staff are from the outlying areas of Days Creek, Azalea, Riddle, and even Myrtle Creek.  There are also some types of notaries that we would like to deny doing because of how legally problematic they could be.  
Mayor Young stated that the City should no longer doe any out of city notaries and is authorized to be selective in what they do notarize for the citizens of Canyonville.  Council agreed.

5. Coronavirus Work Plan.
The Federal and State government has deemed this Coronavirus a pandemic disease.  They are

scrambling to come up with plans and preventative measures.  According to City County Risk

management there are at least two things the City needs to consider to limit any potential

liability.
· Do not shut off sewer and water to customers for non-payment. 

· Cities should consider providing sick leave for up to two weeks for employees without the employee having to utilize their existing sick leave.  Some employees may not have enough

Sick time and may try to return to work early then they should.


Since the City of Canyonville has such a small staff exposure to the virus is a real concern.


We cannot shut down the City if staff were to become infected, so we are proposing the


Following suggestions to limit the exposure:

· Close city hall to walk in public:  Citizens can place their payments in the drop box on the wall next to the door or they can pay on-line.  Staff will be available by phone.

· Limit the water and sewer services to the essential needs and emergencies.  Biggest 

Concern is the loss of an operator. Both plants have testing that is done during the week so we would do some immediate cross training on lab testing.  Some of the more complicated testing will be sent out to Umpqua Research.

· If we do not close the office should we at least close the public restrooms at City Hall.

Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor Freeman seconded a motion to approve all the suggestions.  Mayor Young, Councilors Coleman, Young, Freeman, and Barton voted “yes”.  No “nays”.  The motion carried.
V.
REPORTS:

1.    Sheriff’s Office Report.
This month there were 237 calls for service, 29 reports, 51 traffic stops, and 2 drug case.  There were also 18 arrests made and 8 warrant arrests.  
2.   Administrative Report.
BUDGET:  We need members!  If we do not get applicants for budget and/or council, we will not have a quorum.
COUNCIL VACANCY:  Still need replacement for Marilyn Loomis or Dana Byrd’s seat on Council.
BALLOT MEASURE:  A notice of the ballot title for the annexation of Canyonville into the OSU Extension Program was published in the News Review on February 27, 2020.  Citizens had until March 9, 2020 to submit a petition for review of the title.  None were received.  Title has been submitted to the County and the Measure will be on the May 19, 2020 ballot.
SEWER UPGRADE: Change order #7 for the addition of vents to the chemical room, additional door thresholds UV Panel splitter, and additional slab thickness for the generator has been signed by City Administrator.  It also provides a credit for handrails that were not necessary so the change order #7 will total $29,427.00.
VI.
ANNOUNCEMENTS:


Planning Commission Meeting - Wednesday, April 8, 2020

Council Meeting – Tuesday, April 13, 2020.
VII.
ADJOURNMENT:

Mayor Young adjourned the meeting at 8:30 p.m.
ATTEST:




















Jake Young, Mayor
Janelle Evans, City Administrator/Recorder
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